Planning Commission Minutes
March 8, 2023
Members in attendance: Dawn Bower, Vance Bell, Bill Dunkel, John Finley, Tom Johnson, Kate Wright
Members of the public in attendance: David Cherry, Keith and Kathy Jungermann, Russ and Joyce Cummings
Bill opened the meeting at 6:33PM.
Dawn moved to adopt the minutes from the February 8th meeting; seconded by Tom; unanimously approved.
Bill updated everyone about a Zoom call he, Kord Scott and Bob Fisher, our town attorney, had earlier in the day in which they discussed three particular pieces of property in Windham.  First, Bob confirmed that the house owned by Gary Altpfart located at 5736 WIndham Hill Road is a pre-existing, non-conforming structure because it was constructed before Windham’s zoning bylaws contained any regulations about buildings in floodways, river corridors or FEMA designated  Special Flood Hazard Areas.  Bill noted that according to Sec. 707, F, 3 of our current Zoning Regulations a non-conforming structure that has not been in use for a year or more shall be considered abandoned.  Keith Jungermann confirmed that the fire at that property had occurred on Nov. 13, 2018 and that investigators subsequently declared that the house was a total loss.  Sec. 707, F, 5 says that a non-conforming structure that the town deems to be a public nuisance or public health risk may be removed by the town.  Dawn asked whether the town or the owner would bear the cost of removing the building.  According to Sec. 401A of our zoning regulations, the owners of a demolished or destroyed building must remove all structural materials from the site and restore it to its normal grade within one year.  If the building is not reconstructed within two years it will be considered to be abandoned.   Attorney Fisher plans to send a letter to Mr. Altpfart.  Keith asked if the town planned to give Mr. Altphart a deadline for responding to the letter and taking appropriate action.  Bill said he would ask Kord and Bob about that.
Secondly, Bill, Kord and Bob discussed a property on Horsenail Hill Rd that the town recently sold to Jarod Wilkins.  Bob affirmed that the structure on that property also is a pre-existing non-conformity.  Mr. Wilkins may rebuild the house on the precise location of the existing structure, but he may not exacerbate the non-conformity by adding anything that would further violate the setback requirements in that zoning district.  He may add a porch to the rear of the house because there is enough room there to conform with setback requirements.  Bob will explain these conditions in a letter he will send to Mr. Wilkins.  Alison Cummings and either Kord or Bill will measure the distances from the existing house to the road and to the side and rear boundaries sometime this spring.  
Thirdly, they discussed the parcel and derelict house on Woodburn Road near Bob and Cindy Keough’s property, which also recently was sold by the town.  That house also is a pre-existing, non-conforming structure.  Again, the new owner may rebuild it on the existing footprint.  If, instead, he wishes to demolish the house, install a gravel pad and park a recreational vehicle on it, he may do so for 90 days over the course of a 365 day period.  After 90 days the RV must be removed or it must be connected to a state approved septic /wastewater system.  If he wishes to move the driveway and put the gravel pad in a different location, he must check with the appropriate state agency because the property may be in a wetland area. Again, Mr. Fisher will write to the landowner and explain these conditions.
Some questions also were raised about a fire that occurred about a year ago in a mobile home on Popple Dungeon Road.  Is this considered an abandoned structure and is the town planning to have it removed?  Bill will pass these questions along to the Selectboard.
Next, Bill summarized the Zoom conversation that he, Kord and Alison Cummings had earlier in the day with Naomi Bugbee, the new owner of a 20 acre lot on Windham Hill Road just south of David and Pat Cherry’s home.  Ms. Bugbee, who currently resides in Rhode Island, wants to build a permanent home on the property and live there full time within two years.  She also hopes to provide a separate septic system for five, or fewer, tiny houses which would rest on gravel and crushed stone pads measuring approximately 600 square feet each.  She envisions renting the pads at a low price (approximately $450/month, including water and wastewater hookups) to low or moderate income Vermonters who cannot otherwise afford to buy or rent housing in today’s marketplace.  Her goal is to provide affordable housing which will enable individuals or couples to save money so that they eventually will be able to afford a more substantial dwelling. It seemed pretty clear from her presentation and demeanor that she is motivated more by altruism than by pecuniary interests.  
Nevertheless, we explained to Ms. Bugbee that we all are bound to abide by the town’s zoning bylaws.  Permitted uses in a Rural Residential district include only a single family dwelling and an accessory dwelling unit (Sec. 201.4).  There are conditional uses which are allowed with a permit granted by the Zoning Board of Adjustment according to the conditions and criteria outlined in Sec. 206, which include a duly warned public hearing.  There was some brief discussion during our Zoom call about whether a cluster of tiny homes would qualify as a Planned Unit Development, which is a conditional use in Rural Residential districts.  Article VI of the Windham Zoning Regulations discusses PUDs in detail, but we did not delve into any specifics during our call.  We agreed that we need to seek further advice from the town attorney.  Kord is going to contact Bob Fisher to see when he is available for a Zoom call with the four of us.  Alison suggested that Ms. Bugbee might write a letter to abutting property owners explaining what she would like to do, provided it can be accomplished in accordance with the town’s bylaws.  She agreed and will be doing that in the near future.
Following Bill’s summary of the Zoom call, David Cherry expressed his concern that a collection of tiny houses does not seem to conform with Sec. 201.4 and also may not be in keeping with the vision for Windham that is expressed in the Town Plan.  Russ Cummings voiced similar concerns.  David also said that he felt Sec. 601A of the zoning regulations indicates that PUDs only may be placed on lots that cannot be otherwise developed due to particular physical, topographical or geological conditions.  Bill noted that at the February Planning Commission meeting we discussed this particular clause in Sec. 601A and had differing opinions about what it meant.  We agreed that we need to seek further guidance from Bob Fisher about this matter.  Bill reminded everyone that at this point the PC/ZBA has not yet been asked to hold a public hearing or to render an opinion about whether a cluster of tiny houses constitutes a PUD.  He urged everyone to keep an open mind and not prejudge the situation. He also expressed hope that if there is a public hearing at some point in the future it will be conducted in a civil manner and that the vituperation that sometimes occurred at the last public hearing can be avoided.
Cathy updated the committee about the potential advantages of seeking two Village Center designations, one for the Meeting House and one for a section of South Windham.  In order to qualify for such a designation we would have to add language to the Town Plan asserting that the Selectboard supports seeking this status.  Cathy said that a Village Center designation would allow Windham to receive certain federal tax credits and apply for particular state grants.  She has been in touch with Richard Amore from the VT Department of Housing and Community Development about this.  He is willing to attend a future PC meeting to explain this program and answer questions.  We will put this on the agenda for our next meeting.
Tom and Cathy reported that at last Monday’s Selectboard meeting Pete Newton said that the Friends of the Meeting House committee is pursuing a Paul Bruhn grant in hopes of qualifying for money to improve access to and egress from the Meeting House.  Apparently the building does not comply with all fire code regulations at the moment and also needs to be more accessible for individuals with disabilities.  Tom has begun working on the application, as has Dawn. 
Cathy updated the committee about the Community Assessment and Project Prioritization Program, which is administered through the Brattleboro Development Credit Corporation.  A town which participates in the CAPP program can receive assistance from a professional who will help their community define and prioritize goals, and develop and fund projects to advance those goals.  Cathy has been in touch with Meg Staloff of BDCC about perhaps helping Windham define and prioritize goals for the Meeting House.  Ms. Staloff guided Wardsboro through the CAPP process and produced a detailed Project Prioritization report for the town.  Cathy will send a copy of the report to PC members and we will revisit the CAPP program at our next meeting.
Bill noted that he will continue to lead the Planning Commission as a non-voting, Ex-Officio member as soon as the Selectboard officially ratifies this.  He also said that he is over-extended and would appreciate help doing the minutes of future meetings.  We briefly discussed the idea of perhaps taking turns doing the minutes so that the burden does not fall on any one person too often.  We will revisit this matter at our next meeting which will be held on Wednesday, March 29 at 6:30PM.
Dawn moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Tom.  The meeting was adjourned shortly after 8:00 PM.
Respectfully submitted, 
Bill Dunkel
